
The Rt Hon Jeremy Hunt, MP, Secretary of State for Health 
Department of Health 
79 Whitehall 
London 
SW1A 2NS 
 

Open Letter: Withdraw The National Health Service (Charges to Overseas Visitors) (Amendment) 
Regulations 2017 
 

9 October, 2017 
Dear Secretary of State for Health, 
 
We, the undersigned, write to you to protest The National Health Service (Charges to Overseas Visitors) 
(Amendment) Regulations 2017 that have been laid before parliament, and are due to be implemented without 
debate. 
 
We are concerned that these regulations have been laid without evaluation of their impact on health outcomes and 
health inequalities, without a full and robust assessment of the long-term costs to the NHS, and before the 
completion and evaluation of pilots on patient identity checks in hospitals. Moreover, up-front charging has not 
been subject to any public consultation.  
 
As organisations and individuals working with people who will be affected by the amendments, or with broader 
interests in equality and the future of the NHS, there are many matters which concern us.  
 
Firstly, we are concerned about the impact of up-front charging and the need to present paperwork proving 
eligibility for free care on vulnerable people who are entitled to free care but who may not have easy access to 
paperwork and passports, such as homeless people, elderly people, those living with mental health conditions and 
people seeking asylum. With the regulations requiring NHS funded charities and organisations to also check 
paperwork and charge patients, these individuals are likely to be deterred from accessing those services that are 
specifically commissioned to reach marginalised communities, leading to untreated health conditions and increased 
use of accident and emergency services.  
 
There is also the risk of racial profiling being used as a means to identify chargeable patients, leading to an 
increase in health inequalities (a breach of the Secretary of State for Health’s duty to reduce health inequalities 
under the Health and Social Care Act 2012). The only way to check eligibility for free NHS services which does not 
contravene equality law is to check everyone. Reviewing every patient’s immigration status will be time consuming, 
costly to administer and frustrating for both patients and NHS staff. It is also difficult to see how repeat eligibility 
checks can be avoided as service providers will have to ensure that a patient’s residency status in the UK has not 
changed over time. 
 
As ID checks are carried out on all patients in advance of appointments, and medical professionals are tasked with 
judging whether treatment is urgent or immediately necessary, patient waiting times are likely to increase, putting 
the NHS under even greater strain. 
 
We are also concerned these regulations run the strong risk that healthcare, including lifesaving care, will be 
withheld from those unable to prove their entitlement to free NHS treatment or able to pay up-front. We are 
already beginning to see patients living in the UK being wrongly denied lifesaving care such as urgent surgery or 
cancer treatment because they cannot pay.  
 
The public health implications have also not been fully considered. We are concerned by the risk these regulations 
pose in undermining the crucial public health role of community services, in particular public mental health services 
and drug and alcohol treatment services, which protect us all. 
 
Further, we are concerned that these measures will cost the NHS more money. The Government has not carried out 
a full and robust assessment of the impact and cost of the new charging regime. We believe the bureaucratic burden 
on community services has been significantly underestimated. Department of Health estimates the cost to each 



community provider to be £13.64 per year, but this fails to properly take into consideration additional administrative 
time to check paperwork. In addition, the longer-term costs of the regulations have not been factored into cost 
calculations. Confusion over who is entitled to free care will deter patients from seeking medical advice at an early 
stage, leading to late diagnosis amongst groups most at risk. As well as causing needless human suffering, this will 
lead to mounting costs for the NHS as conditions become more complex and difficult to treat and there is a greater 
reliance on emergency services. 
 
By denying healthcare to the most vulnerable in our society, these regulations will have negative consequences for 
us all.  
 
These amendments, subject to negative procedure, are due to come into force on 5 November 20171. We demand 
that you withdraw the regulations.  
 
We also call on the government to carry out and make public the results of an assessment of the impact of extending 
charges into community services on vulnerable groups, pregnant women and children; an assessment of the impact 
of up-front charging and checking patient paperwork on access to services, health outcomes and patient waiting 
times, including an evaluation of the ongoing pilots taking place in hospital trusts; an impact assessment evidencing 
the proposed regulations do not breach the Secretary of State for Health’s duty to reduce health inequalities under 
the Health and Social Care Act 2012; a human rights impact assessment on up-front charging; and a public 
consultation on the parts of the regulations not included in the 2016 consultation on NHS cost recovery: up-front 
charging and recording a patient’s eligibility status against their NHS number. 
 
We have attached briefings by Doctors of the World UK, the National AIDS Trust, Immigration Law Practitioners 
Association and Asylum Matters, which outline these concerns and recommendations in greater detail. We look 
forward to hearing from you as soon as possible (contact us via Anna Miller, UK Policy and Advocacy Manager, 
Doctors of the Word: amiller@doctorsoftheworld.org.uk). 
 
Postscript: (From Doctors of the World, the National AIDS Trust, Asylum Matters and Freedom from Torture only) 
Doctors of the World have sought clarity from Department of Health regarding the scope of community services - 
including Public Health Services commissioned through Local Authorities - that will be affected by the amended 
regulations. To date Department of Health have been unable to provide further clarity.) 
 
Yours sincerely  
 
Organisation, group and membership body signatories:  
 
Advocacy Centre North; Ms Jacqui Jobson, Director 
Amnesty International UK; Steve Valdez-Symonds, Refugee and Migrant Rights Programme Director 
The Angelou Centre; Umme Imam, Executive Director 
Arch; Mr. James Walker, Support Practitioner Migration Support Services 
Article 1; Ms Maddy Crowther, Co-Director 
Ashton-In-Makerfield Churches Asylum Project; Dr Chris Wooff, Joint-leader 
Asylum Link Merseyside; Ewan Roberts, Centre Manager ALM 
Asylum Matters; Andrea Vukovic, Director 
Asylum Support Appeals Project (ASAP); Hazel Williams, Director  
Asylum Support & Immigration Resource Team; Mr D Stamp, Co-ordinator 
Asylum Welcome; Kate Smart, Director 
Assist Sheffield; Georgina Clayton, Trustee of Assist Sheffield  
Bentham Area Refugee Support Group; Annie Neligan, Secretary, Bentham Area Refugee Support Group 
Birthrights; Rebecca Schiller, CEO 
Birmingham Catholic Archdiocese Justice and Peace Commission; Rev Gerard Murray, Parish Priest  
Birmingham City of Sanctuary; Dr David Brown, Chair of Birmingham City of Sanctuary 
The Birmingham Law Centre; Michael Bates, Manager 
Boaz Trust; Ros Holland, Chief Exec 
Bolton City of Sanctuary; Shaheda Mangerah, Chair  

                                                           
1 The regulations are due to come into force on 23 October and must be challenged by Parliament before the 5 November 2017. 



Borderlands; Mr. Steve Owen, Drop-in Manager 
Bradford City of Sanctuary; Will Sutcliffe, Chair, Bradford City of Sanctuary 
Bradford Ecumenical Asylum Concern; Revd. Sarah Jemison, Methodist Minister, Chair (Bradford Ecumenical Asylum 
Concern) 
Bradford Rape Crisis & Sexual Abuse Survivors Service; Jane Gregory, Co-ordinator 
Brighton Migrant Solidarity; Mr Peter Samuels & Jacob Berkson, on behalf of Brighton Migrant Solidarity 
Brigstowe; Annie Pollock, Migrant and Asylum Support Worker 
Bristol Refugee Rights; Beth Wilson, Director 
British HIV Association (BHIVA); Professor Chloe Orkin, Chair, British HIV Association (BHIVA) 
British Pregnancy Advisory Service; Ann Furedi, Chief Executive 
The Brunswick Centre; John McKernaghan, Chief Officer 
CCG community forum; Vicki Harris, HAREF network coordinator 
Central England Quaker Asylum Group; Barbara Forbes, Clerk  
Centre for Applied Childhood, Youth and Family Research, University of Huddersfield; Dr. Kate Smith, Research 
Fellow (asylum and migration) 
Centre for the Study of Global Ethics; Wouter Peeters, Lecturer in Global Ethics 
The Children's Society; Matthew Reed, Chief Executive 
Chinese Wellbeing; Ms Diane Burbidge, Service Development Manager 
Chichester 38 degrees NHS Campaign; Mr Paul Robert Bunting, Retired NHS Specialist Professional 
City of Sanctuary - Bournemouth and Poole; Mark Forsyth, Chair of City of Sanctuary - Bournemouth and Poole 
City of Sanctuary, Hastings; Dr Felicity Laurence Academic researcher, Co-lead, Hastings City of Sanctuary & Ms  
Maria Iglesias Pelaz, Co-Lead, Hastings City of Sanctuary 
City of Sanctuary Sheffield; Sarah Eldridge, Coordinator 
City of Sanctuary UK; Sian Summers-Rees, Chief Officer 
Colchester Borough of Sanctuary and Refugee Action – Colchester; Mrs Maria Wilby, Director and case worker at 
Refugee Action Colchester 
Collingwood Health Group; Dr David Peter Carey Tomson, GP and Freelance Consultant in Person Centred Care 
Community Arts North West; Katherine Rogers, Exodus Creative Producer 
Community for Reconciliation; Rev Ian Ring, Community Coordinator 
Connection at St. Martins; Pam Orchard, CEO Connection at St. Martins 
Coram; Dr Carol Homden CBE, Chief Executive  
Coventry Refugee and Migrant Centre; Mr Toni Soni, Centre Director 
Darnall Well Being; Mrs Lucy Melleney, Chief Executive 
DASH (Destitute Asylum Seekers Huddersfield), Ms Lucy Lucy, Chair 
Destitute Asylum Seekers Huddersfield; Mr Michael Shaw, Trustee 
Doctors for the NHS; Eric Watts, Chair, Doctors for the NHS 
Doctors in Unite, Dr David Wrigley, Chair of Doctors in Unite & GP in Lancashire 
Doctors of the World UK; Leigh Daynes, Executive Director 
Doncaster Conversation Club; Janice Foster, Trustee of Doncaster Conversation Club 
Ealing Save Our NHS; Eve Turner, Secretary Ealing Save Our NHS 
East European Resource Centre; Ms Barbara Drozdowicz, Chief Executive Officer 
East Hoathly and Halland Village of Sanctuary; Tom Serpell, Chair 
Elmbridge CAN; Jeannie Tweedie, Secretary, Elmbridge CAN 
The Entrepreneurial Refugee Network; Charlie, Director 
Faculty for Homeless and Inclusion Health; Dr Nigel Hewett OBE FRCGP, Secretary to the Faculty for Homeless and 
Inclusion Health 
Faculty of Sexual and Reproductive Healthcare (FSRH); Ms Jane Hatfield, Chief Executive of the Faculty of Sexual and 
Reproductive Healthcare (FSRH) 
Family Planning Association (FPA); Ms Natika H Halil, Chief Executive  
Family Refugee Support Project; Ms Jennie Geddes, Director / Senior Counsellor 
Fatima House; Mauricio Silva, Project Co-ordinator 
Find and Treat TB Team; Yasmin Appleby TB CNS, TB Nurse Specialist, Find & Treat TB Project 
Freedom from Torture; Susan Munroe, CEO  
Friends, Families and Travellers; Ms Zoe Matthews, Co-Director 
Friends of the Drop-in for Asylum Seekers and Refugees; Ms Sandra Watt, Project Development Worker 
GARAS (Gloucestershire Action for Refugees and Asylum Seekers); Mrs Adele Owen, Director 
Global Justice Brighton & Hove; Susanne Schuster, Local group member 



Global Justice Now; Aisha Dodwell, Policy manager 
Greater Manchester Immigration Aid Unit; Denise McDowell, Director 
Groundswell; Kate Bowgett, Director of Homeless Health Peer Advocacy 
Hackney Migrant Centre; Miss Helen Hibberd, Centre Manager 
Harrogate District of Sanctuary;  Mrs Jennifer Travena, Chair and founder member 
Health Access for Refugees Programme; Ms Lara Danielli, HARP Volunteer Coordinator 
Healthwatch County Durham; Marianne Patterson, Programme Manager 
Helen Bamber Foundation; TJ Birdi, Executive Director 
Hope Projects; Ms Shari Brown, Chair/Trustee 
Housing Justice; Mr. Tommy Cloherty, Matching and Building Co-ordinator 
Humanitarian and Development for Communities; Mr Cirhuza Guy, Project Manager 
Humans for Rights Network; Miss Maddie Harris , Director 
Inclusion Healthcare Community Interest Company; Dr A.J. Griffiths, Primary Care Director 
International Community Organisation of Sunderland; Michal Chantkowski MA BSc, Development and Services 
Manager/ Vice-Chair - Sunderland CLLD Local Action Group 
Jesuit Refugee Service UK; Sarah Teather, Director, Jesuit Refugee Service UK 
The Jewish Council for Racial Equality; Dr Edie Friedman, Executive Director 
The Judith Trust; Dr Annette Lawson OBE, Chair 
Joint Council for the Welfare of Immigrants; Satbir Singh, Chief Executive 
Keep Our NHS Public Birmingham; Patrick Highton, Treasurer 
Keep our NHS Public South Warwickshire; Professor Anna Pollert, Chair South Warwickshire Keep our NHS Public 
Kent Refugee Action Network; Mary Geddes, Volunteer teaching assistant 
Launchpad/ReCoCo; Alisdair Cameron, Team Leader 
Leeds Asylum Seekers' Support Network, Leeds Migration Partnership; Mr Jon Beech, Director, LASSN/ Chair of Leeds 
Migration Partnership 
Leicester City of Sanctuary; Pete Hobson, Chair - Leicester City of Sanctuary 
Lesbian Immigration Support Group; Sorrel Weaver, on behalf of the Lesbian Immigration Support Group in 
Manchester 
Liberal Democrats for Seekers of Sanctuary; Suzanne Fletcher, Liberal Democrats for Seekers of Sanctuary 
Parliamentary Liaison Officer  
Liberty; Corey Stoughton, Advocacy Director 
London Network Nurses & Midwives; Miss Corinne Clarkson, Co-Chair & Serina Aboim, Nurse Practitioner Homeless 
& Blood borne Viruses 
Manchester Black and Minority Ethnic Network; Fiona McInroy, Coordinator  
Manchester City of Sanctuary; David Few, Secondary School Teacher and Co-Chair 
Maternity Action; Rosalind Bragg, Director 
Medact; Sophie Neuburg, Executive Director 
Medecins Sans Frontieres Associative Group in Support of Refugees and Migrants; Clea Kahn, Chair  
Mental Health Foundation; Jenny Edwards CBE MFPH, Chief Executive 
Merseyside Refugee and Asylum Seekers Pre and Post Natal Support Group; Ms Christina Bodenes, Family Support 
Caseworker 
Migrant English Project; Mr GianPaolo Boldrini, Project Volunteer Coordinator and Fundraiser 
Migrant Family Action; Mr Nick Watts, Director / child & family practitioner 
Migrants Organise, Zrinka Bralo, CEO 
Migrants Resource Centre; Wayne Myslik, CEO 
Migrants' Rights Network; Mrs Fizza Qureshi, Director 
NACCOM (The No Accommodation Network); Mr Julian Prior, Chair of Trustees 
NAT (National AIDS Trust); Deborah Gold, Chief Executive 
New Neighbours Together Asylum and Refugee Support; Mrs Ruth Haygarth, Chair of  New Neighbours Together in 
Burnley 
Newcastle Council for Voluntary Service; Sally Young, Chief Executive 
Newham Transitional Practice; Dr Duncan Trathen, GP 
North of England Refugee Service; Dr Mohamed Nasreldin, Director 
North East Law Centre; Mrs Clare Hurst, Senior Solicitor 
Nottingham Rainbow Project; Freya Dargavel, Asylum Support Worker 
Nottingham & Nottinghamshire Refugee Forum; Mrs Margaret Jones, Secretary to the Board of Trustees,  
Nottingham and Nottinghamshire Refugee Forum 



Oasis Church; Dr Margaret Hooper, Co church leader & coordinator for Oasis Church weekly welcome meeting for 
asylum seekers & refugees/ retired GP 
One Roof Leicester; Mrs Salma Ravat, Manager 
One Day Without Us; Matt Carr, Chair 
Open Door North East; Anna Lewis, Senior Project Worker 
One Human Race; Rando Wagner, Flight attendant / humanitarian aid worker 
Oxfordshire Keep Our NHS Public; Bill MacKeith, Secretary 
Park View Project; Dr Bob Dennis, Lead Development Worker 
Pathway; Samantha Dorney-Smith, Nursing Fellow 
Patients4nhs; Ms Jan Savage, Health Services Researcher 
Positive Action for Refugees and Asylum Seekers; Ruth Davany, Director 
Praxis Community Projects; Sally Daghlian OBE, Chief Executive 
Primary Care Women's Health Forum; Dr Anne Connolly, GP and Chair of the Primary Care Women's Health Forum 
Project 17; Ms Abi Brunswick, Director 
Race Equality Foundation; Jabeer Butt OBE, Interim Chief Executive 
Rainbow Home; Mrs Clare Hurst , Chair 
Refugee Action; Stephen Hale OBE, Chief Executive 
Refugee Children's Consortium; Kamena Dorling, Chair 
The Refugee Council; Maurice Wren, Chief Executive 
Refugee and Migrant Forum Essex and London; James Tullett, CEO 
Refugees & Mentors CIC; Ms Amanda Littlewood, Director 
Refugees Welcome Haringey; Ms Lucy Nabijou, Coordinator, Refugees Welcome Haringey 
Regional Refugee Forum North East; Georgina Fletcher, Chief Officer 
Rethink Rebuild Society; Mustafa Alachkar, Medical doctor 
Ripon City of Sanctuary; Nicola David, Committee member 
Right to Remain; Lisa Matthews, Coordinator  
Roots and Wings C.I.C., Alan at Roots and Wings C.I.C., Director 
ROTA (Race on the Agenda); Andy Gregg, CEO of Race on the Agenda 
Royal College of Midwives; Gill Walton, Chief Executive, Royal College of Midwives 
Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health; Dr Carol Ewing, RCPCH Vice President for Health Policy 
Runnymede Trust; Omar Khan, Director 
Sanctuary Hosting; Sarah Wahby, Service Manager 
Sanctuary on Sea; Richard Williams, Chair 
Secret City Arts; Mandy Ross, Writer 
Sanctus St Marks; Reverend Sally Smith, Vicar of St Mark's Shelton and Chief Executive of Sanctus St Marks 
Sante Refugee Mental Health Access Project; Edward Milner, Chairperson 
SIFA Fireside; Mrs Carly Jones, Chief Executive 
Slough Refugee Support (SRS); Miss Rose Njoroge, Casework Co-ordinator 
SMMGP; Kate Halliday, Interim Director 
Social Enterprise UK; Nick Temple, Deputy Chief Executive 
Socialist Health Association; Martin Rathfelder, Director 
Solidarity with Refugees; Rosalind Ereira, Director 
South Yorkshire Migration and Asylum Action Group; John Grayson, Co chair South Yorkshire Miration and Asylum 
Action Group/ Stuart Crosthwaite, South Yorkshire Migration and Asylum Action Group, Secretary 
Southwark Day Centre for Asylum Seekers; Mr Simon Taylor, Trustee, Southwark Day Centre for Asylum Seekers 
Southwark Law Centre; Sally Causer, Executive Director 
St. Chad's Sanctuary; Sister Margaret Walsh IJS, Manager 
St Mungo's; Robyn Casey, Senior Policy and Public Affairs Officer 
Stafford Welcomes Refugees; Mr Tony Pearce, Campaign Leader & Ann Elphick, Campaign Group 
STARCH (South Tyneside Asylum Seekers and Refugee Church Help); Margaret Gregg, Secretary of STARCH 
Stonewall Housing; Michael Nastari, Director of Services 
STOPAIDS; Mike Podmore, Director 
Suffolk Refugee Support; Mr Martin Simmonds, Communications Officer 
Survivors of Torture Relief Fund; Mr. Anthony Whitston, Chair Survivors of Torture Relief Fund 
Sussex Defend the NHS; Janet Sang, Organising Group & Madeleine Dickens, Group member 
Swindon City of Sanctuary; Mrs Nicola Wood, Development Worker for Swindon City of Sanctuary 
Syrian British Medical Society; Dr Ayman S Jundi, Consultant in Emergency Medicine 



Touchstone-Leeds; Ms Alison Lowe, Chief Executive 
Unite the Union; Len McCluskey, General Secretary & Mr Colenzo Jarrett-Thorpe, National Officer for Health  
UK Community Advisory Board; Garry Brough, Chair 
UK Faculty of Public Health; Professor John Middleton, FFPH,FRCP, President  
UK Joint Tuberculosis Committee; Professor Onn Min Kon, Chair UK Joint Tuberculosis Committee 
UK Lesbian and Gay Immigration Group; Leila Zadeh, Executive Director 
The Upper Room; Cecilia Seres, Project Manager 
Voices in Exile; Ms Mel Steel, Director 
VONNE (Voluntary Organisations Network North East); Jane Hartley, Chief Executive  
Wakefield District City of Sanctuary; Mr Brian Hamill, Chair of Wakefield District City of Sanctuary 
Walsall Borough 'City of Sanctuary'; Cllr Doug James, Chair, Walsall Borough 'City of Sanctuary' 
West End Refugee Service; Mrs Lindsay Cross, Project Director 
West London Mission; Mr Jon Kuhrt, Chief Executive 
White Ribbon Alliance UK; Brigid McConville, White Ribbon Alliance UK Director 
Wolverhampton City of Sanctuary; Alan Marriott, Vice Chair, Wolverhampton City of Sanctuary 
Youth Legal and Resource Centre; Ms Valerie Clark, Senior Solicitor 
611 Asylum & Refugee Support; Miss Vivia Lewin, Asylum Support Worker 
999 Club; Dr Louisa Snow, Homeless Support Team Manager 
 
Individual signatories (individuals whose work will be affected by the changes, or who share our concerns about the 
impact of the Regulations), of which over 300 are doctors, 52 are nurses, 8 are midwives, 43 are public health 
professionals, 30 are other health professionals, and 26 are psychologists, counsellors or psychotherapists. Listed 
in order of the date when endorsement received: 
 
Dr Caroline Shulman  GP in homeless and inclusion health 
Mrs Grace Polina Sparks Analysis editor, comunity volunteer 
Claire Marie Moat  Service Coordinator Refugee Support 
Irene Ryan   Retired 
Vicki Harris   BME network coordinator 
Prof Allyson M Pollock   Director Institute for Health and Society  
Dr Michel P Coleman  Professor of Epidemiology and Vital Statistics 
Professor M Shucksmith OBE Director, Newcastle University Institute for Social Renewal 
Dr Jean Philippa Fisher  GP 
Mx Riley Botelle  Medical student, DOTW clinic support worker 
Stan Burridgee   HUMAN BEING 
Mrs Emma Hall    Occupational therapist  
Mr Kishan Waas  Registered Mental Health Nurse 
Wan-Ley Yeung   GP 
Mandeep   Support  
Dr Peter Buchman  GP at Health E1 Homeless Medical Centre 
S Rutherford   Doctor; Director of Night Shelter 
Iyesha Nadim    Doctor  
Mrs. Rosalind Collier  Retired history teacher 
Carol Ackroyd   Pensioner 
Mr David Eric Ashby  Senior Chemical Engineer  
Dr Lucy Chiddick  GP and also Clinical lead for Vulnerable Groups 
Ms Marion Macalpine   Citizen, resident, retired  
Ms Rose Ades   ESOL teaching assistant (volunteer) 
Mrs Elizabeth Ursell  Manager - St Mungo's / Trustee - Hope for Southall Street Homeless 
Mr Lewis Hammond  Student 
Mark Crichton   Retired 
Mr Jaswinder Singh  Assistant Management Accountant 
Miss R Farmbrough  Alcohol Specialist Nurse 
Ms Sarah Sharkey  Retired 
Dr Poppy Freeman  GP 
Sheilagh Armstrong   Advanced Nurse Practitioner, Homeless Health  
Ms Joanna Dawes  Senior Lecturer in Physiotherapy and Physiotherapy Service Organiser with Crisis 



Ms Jasmine Fulcher  Registered nurse, Medical student 
C. Reeder   Doctor 
Laura Macfarlane  Respiratory doctor in training 
Dr Barbara Vogel  Junior doctor 
Dr Mary Giltinane  GPST1 
Ben Cheney   Social Worker 
Mr Donald D Lane  EbE-Volunteer CCG-voluntary panel member 
Dr Pip Smithson   GP 
Madeleine Dickens   Researcher  
Miss Eleanor wild  Occupational Therapist 
Dr Dana Beale   GP 
Ms Frances Valerie Mainstone Voluntary Welfare Rights Adviser, NHS Campaigner, and Secretary of Brighton 

Secular Humanists 
Neil Younger    Teacher  
Dr Laura O'Doherty  Doctor 
Dr Anna Eleri Livingstone General Practitioner, GP lead on substance misuse, and Medico-Legal Report Writer 

for asylum seekers claiming they have been tortured. 
Dr Miriam Beeks  GP 
Lisa Todd-Collins  Counsellor 
Dr Daniel Campion  Specialist in Travel Medicine 
Ms Alice Nightingale  Specialist Nurse 
Dr Khalil Hassanally  GP and Researcher 
Arto Maatta   Housing Team Leader 
Prof Priscilla Alderson  Professor Emerita, University College London 
Dr Carl Walker   Community psychologist 
Dr Jessica Keeble  GP 
Marie Atkinson   Member of Sussex Defend the NHS 
Ms Stephanie Swan  Finance & Administration Director, Pathway 
Dr Iain Maclennan  General Practitioner and Consultant in Public Health (retired) 
Clare Jones   Health Visitor 
Mr Anthony David Graham Retired 
Prof. Ted Schrecker Professor of Global Health Policy, Institute of Health and Society, Newcastle 

University 
Ms Gina Rowlands  Managing Director 
Anna Chiumento  Research Associate 
Justine Mackenzie  Psychotherapist 
Dr Ryan Young   GP Trainee 
Ms E Williamson  Retired 
Dr Rebecca Farrington  GP, GPwSI mental health, Senior Clinical Lecturer 
Mrs Athene Crouch  Retired teacher 
Miss Jenny Green  Community worker 
Mr Andy Webb   Project Manager 
Michael Foulkes i  Consultant family psychotherapist (retired) 
Maude Casey   Writer 
Ms Jennifer Drew  Independent Researcher Into Male Violence Against Women 
Michael G Fothergill  Innovation and Partnership Manager Crisis 
Miss Emma Fielding  Support Worker 
Philip Peter Edwards  Retired teacher. Joint Secretary Newham Save Our NHS 
Stephen Earle   Services Manager 
Rudiger Pittrof   NHS consultant in community sexual health and HIV 
Mrs Mabel Novien  Reception Team Member 
Mr. Terry Murtagh BSc(Hons) Finance Officer 
Zoe Feeley   Nurse 
Ruth Wiggans   ST5 Respiratory Medicine 
Amy Fontain   Specialist Nurse - Homelessness 
Dr Andrew Guise  Lecturer in Social Science and Health  
Dr Jack Czauderna  General Practitioner (retired) 



Carol Lindsay Smith  Concerned member of the public and partner in website Patients4NHS. 
Lynn Evans    Resettlement Manager 
Pam Wortley    Retired GP 
Ashley shield   Nurse 
Miss Rebecca Crew  Registered Mental Nurse 
Christopher Torry  Community Charge Nurse in Substance Misuse 
Mr Nicky Tanner   Lead Nurse Westminster NHS Homeless Service 
Stuart Tilbury   NHS Data Manager 
Rafael Gafoor   Psychiatrist 
Enid Grennan   Occupational Therapist working with people seeking asylum 
Dr Naomi Bulteel  Specialist registrar in Infectious Diseases/GIM 
 Dr Emily Whitehouse  Paediatric doctor 
Helen Richardson  GP 
Mrs Sharon Clint  Homeless Health Peer Advocacy Project Manager 
Dr. Andrew Thompson   Specialty Doctor 
Lee Murphy   Manager, Life Works Psychotherapy Service 
Mrs Rowena McGrath  Team Manager 
Olani Nemera (Mr)  Homeless Health Peer Advocacy worker 
Dr Helen Cranage  GP Registrar, member of Socialist Health Association central council 
Dr Natalie Miller  Specialist Homeless GP 
Miss Bethan Epps  Housing Coach 
Mrs Lisa Gavin   Lead 0-19 Homeless Health Team, Children and Family Health, Surrey 
Dr. Jacob Berkson  Trustee of Thousand 4 1000 
Vicky Brotherton  ATMG Coordinator 
Barbara Richardson  Retired 
Edward Richardson  Retired 
Dr Clare Shortall  Health Coordinator 
Ben Jameson   Clinical director, Acute GP Service, GP primary care outreach service 
Dr Sandra Courtman  Lecturer, volunteer Team Leader Support and Advocacy ASSIST sheffield 
Michal Chantkowski MA BSc Development and Services Manager - International Community Organisation of 
Sunderland (ICOS)/Vice-Chair - Sunderland CLLD Local Action Group 
Tony Brasier       Retired 
Ms Pat Kehoe   NHS Campaigner 
Ms Mariam Saud  Interpreter 
Dr Gerard Reissmann  GP and Treasurer Medical Practitioners (Doctors in Unite) 
Georgia Byng   Author 
Dr Stella Caroline Russell GP and volunteer doctor at The Helen Bamber Foundation 
Dr Sally Read   Psychotherapist 
Miss Natasha Ferguson   Volunteer mentor for asylum seekers and refugees 
Dr Elizabeth Lindsey  Retired University lecturer 
Helen Veronica Matcham Retired 
Miss Gillian Horsfield  Retired nurse midwife 
Ms Miranda Leach  Speech and Language Therapist 
Ms Sue Bailey   Social Worker 
Katy Gardner   Dr 
Derek    Electronic Engineer and Equality Campaigner 
Dr Chris Lee   GP 
Shama Khan   Dr 
Dr Sophie Williams  Junior Doctor 
Dr Katherine Piddock  Dr 
Mr Harry Martin Harvey  Retired  
Joan O'Reilly (Mrs)  RMN (SEN (M) 
Anne Philippa Oliphant  Retired Teacher 
Daphne Norden PhD  Retired biochemisty lecturer 
Rex Chatterjee   Student 
Teresa Evelyn Schaefer  Retired Counsellor 
Dr Susan Collinson  TB case worker and Trustee of NLAH (North London Action Against Homelessness 



Ms Hope Wisechild  Writer 
Darja Markek   NGO worker 
Paquita de Zulueta  GP, Honorary Senior Lecturer Imperial College, Clinical volunteer Doctors of the 
World 
Trinidad Catalan  Teacher 
Dr Thelma M Thomas  GP Doctors of the World 
Jenny Booth   Registered Nurse 
Dr Alistair Wardrope  Academic Foundation Doctor 
Jia Qi Lim   Crisis care worker 
Mr Edward Marks  IT technician 
Ms Jacqueline Gruhn  Retired commissioner of adult social care 
Ms Jill Gipps   CLP Secretary 
Sheila Adam   Retired Director of Public Health 
Mr Peter Samels  Retired  
Ms Jacqueline Palmer  Retired 
Professor John C M Gillies OBE  Co-Director, University of Edinburgh Compassion initiative, Honorary Professor of 

General Practice, Dept of Population Health Sciences. 
Mrs Alexandra Veres  Homemaker 
Dr Jillian Creasy   Retired GP, medico-legal report writer for Freedom from Torture 
Dr Ane Gillett   Psychiatrist 
Val Walsh   Freelance student mentor & study coach (dyslexia), Joint political education co-
ordinator for Merseyside Momentum 
Ninarputnis   Doctor and charity trustee 
Cllr Neil Nerva   Brent Cllr  
Prof Eric Cross   Dean of Cultural Affairs, Newcastle University 
Dr Zoe Stewart   Academic Clinical Fellow in Obstetrics & Gynaecology, University of Cambridge 
Dr Andrew Lephard  GP and Refugee Health Lead for Bevan Healthcare CIC 
Monica Christie   Registered Nurse 
Mr Mike C Fill   Progression Team Leader (Homelessness Professional) 
Miss Cara Kang    Medical student  
Hamish Pollock Frasee  Engineer  
Dr Hayley Sherratt  GP 
Mrs Lisa Simpson  Headteacher 
Martin Murphy   Project Manager 
Gerry Rolfe   Case Worker 
Ms Amy Hall   Nurse Practitioner  
Ravi Jaipaul   NHS Nurse 
Ms Lucy Bromley  Housing Coach 
Mrs Therese Jenkins  Occupational Therapist 
Barry Ewart   Community Worker, Leeds 
Miss Sharon Ankin  Specialist Practice Nurse 
Ruth O'Brien   Charge Nurse 
Miss Alice Adams  Housing Coach 
Dr MayLeng Chong  GP Partner 
Susan Williams   Carer / support worker and EFL teacher 
Jessica Dignam   Administrator 
Miss Rebecca North  Vulnerable Migrant Clinical Nurse Specialist 
Rowan Gillam-Hull  Receptionist/Administrator 
Dr Mary E O'Gorman  Urgent Primary Care Physician 
Miss Olivia Hall   Employment Specialist within Mental Health Services  
Mrs Felicity Lawes  Retired 
Emma Manser   Participation Project Worker (children and young people) 
Miss Rebecca Cooke  Marketing & Communications Officer  
Dr Pippa Medcalf  Consultant physician 
Ms Eleanor Pearson  Centre Manager 
Professor Christopher Dowrick Professor of Primary Medical Care 
Karen Fill   Concerned citizen and Samaritans volunteer 



Ms Sarah Entwistle  Community Nurse Specialist in Refugee Health 
Dr Sarah Milligan  GP 
Ms Elana Covshoff  Programme Manager 
Mrs Jan Birtwell   Retired Mental Health Nurse 
Ms Jeanita Snowdon  Employment Specialist/  Trustee 
Dr Miriam Greenwood  None 
Stephanie Carn   Retired teacher 
Elizabeth Monaghan   HE Learning support /CQC Expert by Experience  
Joanna Lane   Campaign Coach 
Dr Diana Brighouse  Retired Consultant Anaesthetist 
Dr Felicity de Zulueta   Emeritus Consultant Psychiatrist and Psychotherapist in Trauma 
Ms Emma Elizabeth Richards Currently unemployed, library volunteer 
 Sarah Beaney   Community Engagement Manager 
Mr Peter Gadd   Retired civil servant 
Dr Janet Clarke    Retired GP 
Ms Jenny Shepherd  Chair, 999 Call for the NHS (Calderdale & Kirklees) 
Anthony McGarry  Senior Investigations Executive 
Mr Laurie Ray   Destitution Caseworker 
Neil McCart   Retired 
Mrs Gemma Victoria Silke Manager of Advice Services 
Dr Gillian English  Retired clinical lead CASH service Rotherham 
Dr Peter Campbell  Deputy Chair, Junior Doctors Committee, BMA 
Mr. S. J. Haggie MB BS FRCS BA(Hons) MA Retired Consultant Surgeon 
Dr Kambiz Boomla  GP and Senior Lecturer 
Dr James Haddock  CT2 Anaesthetics. Co-chair West Midlands Regional Junior Doctors Committee. 
Ms Eleanor Lucy Healing Marketing and Comms Officer 
Dionne St.Hilaire   HIV support worker  
Peter M B English  Public Health Physician 
The Revd Canon D Goodacre Retired priest and counsellor - counselled asylum seekers for 8 years 
Dr Felicity de Zulueta   Consultant Psychiatrist and Psychotherapist  
Dr Kitty Mohan   Junior doctor 
Dr Sarah Hallett   Paediatric doctor 
Dr Bharat Pankhania  Senior Clinical Lecturer 
Ms Anna Sylvester  Voluntary Sector Worker 
Dr Emma Boyd   Public Health Doctor 
Dr Taavi Tillmann  Wellcome Trust Fellow 
Professor Wendy Savage Hon Professor Middlesex University School of Health and Education. President Keep 

our NHS Public 
Miss Rosa Ungpakorn  Specialist Nurse, Homeless Health 
Dr Richard Packer  Doctor 
Emer OConnell (PhD)  Specialty Registrar Public Health 
Ms Ellen Graubart  Artist 
Mrs Gwen Parr   Retired  
Ms Natika H Halil   Chief Executive 
Dr Jennifer Hall   Honorary Public Health Consultant 
Mr Liam Crosby, BA (Hons) MSc Public Health Registrar 
Mrs Jacqueline Oversby  Retired 
Miss Danielle Farthing  Student Occupational Therapist 
Sepeedeh Saleh Speciality  Registrar in Public Health 
Mrs Patricia Meddle  Retired 
Ms Sylvia Turner  Research Practitioner 
Mr Norman Traub  Pensioner 
Arnoupe Jhass   Academic Clinical Fellow in Primary Care 
Dr Barbara Finch Turner  Retired Medico-legal adviser 
Dr. Aengus Joyce  Surgical Registrar 
Dr Sarah Stokes   Doctor  
Dr John O'Dowd  Consultant Public Health Physician & GP 



Dr Alberto Mateo  Public Health Registrar 
Dr Sabeena Pheerunggee Dr 
Dr Nirandeep Rehill  Specialty Registrar in Public Health 
Benjamin Eder   Dr, Students for Global Health Trustee 
Christine Camacho  Public Health Registrar 
Dr Elizabeth Stratford  ST2 Public Health Trainee 
Dr Anna Rom   GP 
Mr Jahn Hartland  Medical Student 
Mr Albert Sokol   Medical Student 
Mr Nihal Mehra   Medical Student 
Gay Lee RN   Palliative Care Nurse 
Dr Michael Dowe  Dr 
Andrew Turner   Public Health Specialty Registrar 
Dr Anna Kippin   Staff Grade Doctor  
Dr Cath Sherratt  Senior Lecturer 
Dorothy Richardson  Retired 
Ms Hilary Price    Retired Nurse  
Dr Francesca Brady  Clinical Psychologist 
Susie Daniel   Clinic Support Worker 
Dr Veronika Wagner  Registered Medical Practitioner and Trade Union representative 
Ms Valerie Anne Briginshaw Retired University Professor 
Dr Sarah White   Doctor 
Uta Rosenbrock   Shop keeper / ltd director  
Dr Diane Fotheringham  Family Mediator 
Dr Tom Micklewright  GP Registrar 
Veronika Thiel   Public Health Specialist 
Dr Helen Asquith MBBS MFPH Specialist Registrar in Public Health Medicine 
Dr Kelly Cruickshank  Core Psychiatry Trainee 
Dr Hannah Maiden  Public health registrar 
Margaret Bird   Psychotherapist 
Tim Martin   Project Manager 
Anna Trelfa   Specialty Registrar in Public Health 
Ms Ka Sanders MA, RGN, RNT  Senior Lecturer in Nursing, Healthcare Ethics and Law  
Dr Nadja van Ginneken  GP 
Dr Hannah Barham-Brown FY2 Doctor 
Doctor Thabo William Miller Deputy chair of northern Junior Doctors Committee 
Frances Wood   University Lecturer 
Mr Matthew Tang  Medical Student 
Bronwen James   Trustee of refugee migrant organisation 
Dr Deepa Shah   GP 
Pierre Chauvin MD PhD  Research director in public health and social epidemiology 
Mr Getnet Lemma  Clinical Record Officer 
Dr David Hamer   Volunteer MLR writer 
Mr Philip Spencer  Social Worker 
Dr Shazia Munir Clinical Lead, Health Inclusion Clinic (for asylum seekers and refugees), Health 

Inclusion Team, Guys and St Thomas' NHS Trust 
Dr Hassan Awan  GP and medical educator  
Dr Aisling Quiery  GP 
Miss Juliet Stuart  Healthcare Assistant (NHS) 
Loreen Chikwira  Cohesion manager  
Dr Tom Yates   Core Medical Trainee, London Deanery 
Ms Leonie Hirst   Barrister 
Dr Stephanie Wilmore  Infectious Diseases and Microbiology Specialist Registrar 
Ms Belinda Wardle  Head Teacher 
Dr Sabina Ikram   GP 
Dr James Smith   Research Fellow 
Miss Olivia Harvey  Young person's participation project worker 



Dr Bernadette Gregory  General Practitioner 
Miss Danielle Tiplady   Staff Nurse  
Kathryn Twentyman  n/a 
Ms Mary Winefride Lyons Senior Lecturer 
Dr Emily Clark   General Practitioner 
Maria Teresa Pitarch   TCP  
Carey Dent   Psychotherapist 
Dr Nick Mann   GP 
Mr Amirali Kurji   Retired Chartered Engineer 
Dr Elizabeth Biscoe  Public Health Trainee 
Dr S Warrington  Volunteer doctor at Freedom from Torture 
Ms Katy Lamb   Student 
Mrs Joanne Adams  WM Manager 
Ceriann Tunnah   Specialist Registrar Public Health 
Jacqueline Anne Mosley  Specialist public health nurse 
Mrs Bernadette Askins  Churches Together South Tyneside (Chair) 
Mr Bahadur Najak  Retired Academic 
Ms Hilary Thompson  Secretary of Churches Together South Tyneside 
Dan Lewer   Public Health Registrar 
Dr Brendan OâBrien  GP 
Ms. Fenik Adham  Psychological Therapist  
Miss Emma Flynn   Aircraft Electrician  
Dr. Nazia Ahmad  Doctor 
Ms Jane Calvert   Care coordinator  
Alison Brown   Paramedic 
Nikki Garrod   EA 
Dr Ula Chetty   GP 
Dr Robert Hughes MB ChB MPH Senior Fellow 
Dr Sohail S Bhatti  Consultant in Public Health 
Dr. Nazia Ahmad  Doctor 
Carla Anne Matthews  Retired head teacher 
Patricia Joyce Hough  Retired 
Mrs Anita Scruby  Keyworker Teaching Assistant 
Ms Vivien Pierce Jones  Retired teacher 
Mrs Pamela Still   Volunteer Beanstalk Reading Helper 
Ms Shannon Coles  Retired teacher 
Mrs Maureen Hooper  Band 2 Ward Aide  
Mrs Catherine Baldwin  Volunteer with ASSIST Sheffield 
Dr Dominic Waddington  General Practitioner 
Mr Hassan Hassanpour  Client support worker 
Dr. Nazia Ahmad  Doctor 
Mrs N A Purkiss Bejarano Senior Staff Nurse 
Dr Tim Fetherston  Volunteer Doctor, Freedom from Torture 
Miss Zoe Cricks   Paediatric Clinical Nurse Specialist 
Beatrice Botomani  Volunteer Coordinator 
Martin Drew   Retired 
Dawn Whittaker  Sexual Health Adviser and volunteer counsellor at London Friend 
Mr Malcolm Larby  Retired 
Roger Matthews  British citizen 
Dr Emma Savage  Specialty Registrar in Public Health 
Mrs Vivienne Fetherston Retired 
Dr Cathy Highton  GP 
Bogdan Hristov   IT 
Dr Monica Carter  Volunteer medico-legal report writer for Freedom from Torture 
Mrs Rhonwen Ashcroft  Public Health Information Analyst 
Mrs Elizabeth Harrison  Principal Teaching Fellow 
Dr Delan Devakumar  Specialty registrar in public health 



Miss Denitsa Georgieva  Student 
Miss Camille Thomas  Leeds Women's Aid Worker 
Paul Whitlock   Senior Advocacy Co-ordinator 
Bala Nair    Pensioner 
Dr Jill Austin   Consultant Anaesthetist 
Jacqui Jobson   Volunteer 
Sue Wells   Social Worker 
Mrs Rosa Trelfa   Charity worker 
Mr Ben Stamp    Healthcare charity  
Lucy Carter   GP  
Dr Rodney Watts  Retired biochemist 
Nigel Parton   Professor in Applied Childhood Studies, University of Huddersfield  
Dr E R Fetherston  Foundation Year 2 Doctor 
Dr Kathleen Kurji  Paediatrician(retired) 
Mrs Susan Bouhulia   Teacher  
Miss Lynsey Duff  StR Public Health 
Mrs Katherine Green  Cancer Nurse Specialist 
Fiona Dyer    Community Occupational Therapist 
Dr Rebecca Hall   GP / Clinical Manager 
Dr Rebecca Redwood  GP 
Catherine Taylor  Specialty Registrar - Public Health 
Miss Tara Buckley  Programme Manager 
Dr Berenice Golding  Senior Lecturer 
Mrs Emine Yoca   Psychological therapist 
Dr Victoria Brice  Paediatrics registrar 
Prof Michael Kopelman   Emeritus Professor of Neuropsychiatry, King's College London 
Georgiana Murariu  Senior analyst 
Dr Timesh Pillay   Core Medical Trainee, Doctor 
Anne Nesbitt   Volunteer Paediatrician, Freedom from Torture 
Charles Mcqueen  Ecologist 
Mark Ward   Production director 
Laura McCullagh  MSF Access Campaign Communications manager 
Fraser Easton   Doctor 
Romy Rehfeld   Humanitarian worker 
Catherine McGarva  Consultant Clinical Psychologist 
Anna B    Clinical nurse specialist 
Adam Baker   Project coordinator 
Balvinder Everitt  Senior Manager Equality and Diversity 
Mr Ben Amponsah   Counselling Psychologist 
Neal James Russell  Doctor 
Dr Simon Lee   Physician, Infectious Diseases 
Julie-Anna Wan-Min-Kee MSF field expat 
Mr Pete Masters  Medical Innovation Advisor  
M. Daniel Flecknoe MFPH FRSA Specialty Registrar in Public Health 
Ms Carmen Sumadiwiria Humanitarian Policy Officer & Nurse in Training 
Mrs Catherine M Beach  Retired but a serving Parish Councillor 
Prof Tom Potokar OBE Consultant Burns & Plastic Surgeon Prof of Global Burn Injury Policy & Research, 

Director Interburns 
Ives Ntambwe, PhD  Biostatistician 
Geraldine Anup-Willcocks Program Specialist, Emergencies for Unicef UK 
Shama Khan   Doctor 
Shona Horter   Qualitative Researcher 
Dr.Teresa Wells   Specialty Doctor, Community Mental Health Team for Older People 
Marta Sordyl   Community development worker 
Alessandra Pigni  Psychologist 
Dr Herford   GP 
Holly Middleton   Nurse/Midwife 



Frances Stevenson  Documentary producer 
Laura Taylor   Global Procurement & Logistics Manager 
Dr Silke Bannuscher  GP 
Emma Pedley    Registered nurse  
Dr Laura Richardson  GP trainee 
Alice Gautreau Midwife on board of MV Aquarius, Search and Rescue Ship in the Central 

Mediterranean 
Dr Ibie Mohammed   Paediatrician/ humanitarian Expat ( MSF/ DOTW/ Save the children ) 
Preea Gill   DR 
Miss Jennifer Frances Caddick Consultant Plastic, Reconstructive and Hand Surgeon 
Dr Lucio Esposito  Senior Lecturer 
Mrs Irene Tagg UKCP registered adult psychotherapist, volunteer psychological therapist Freedom 

from Torture 
Mr Ian Blake   Faculty Manager  
Evelyn Capelin   Biologist 
Mrs Caroline Bohlender  Nurse 
Mrs Claire Simpson  Pharmacist 
Dr Lucinda Hiam  GP 
Dr Jim Sikorski   Joint GP Mental Health Lead, Lewisham Clinical Commissioning Group 
K Gibbs BSc CEng FICE FRSTMH Public Health Professional 
Ms Kimberley west   Medical advocacy advisor  
Dr. Victoria Byrne  Lecturer in Health and Community Development 
Miss Joana Castro  Nurse 
Dr Rachel M Cottam  GP 
Dr Judith Kendell  Consultant Anaesthetist, Medecins sans Frontieres, Operational Centre Brussels 
Dr Juliet Cohen   Head of Doctors at Freedom from Torture 
Mr Richard Hiam  Retired 
Dr Helen Coyne   Volunteer doctor at freedom from torture and retired GP 
Hannah Roberts  Doctor 
Dr Cliff Kendall   Medical Doctor 
Wendi Shepherd  Public Health Specialty Trainee 
Bridget Bowles   Retired senior physiotherapist 
Bryan Emery   Porter 
Mr Patrick Gardner  Charity Worker 
Mr Ryan Bellingham MEng Water & Sanitation Coordinator 
Lydia Fairhurst   Dr Lydia Fairhurst 
Dr Judith Cook   Retired GP 
Mr. Harry Ingram  Retired 
Miss Eleftheria Zoe Ktenas Training Projects Manager  
Mr Sam Patterson  Social Worker 
Gerard Bowdren   Senior charge nurse / advanced practitioner A&E 
Gabrielle Southall  Mrs 
Ms Morag Forbes  Midwife/Family Nurse 
Ms Gillian Christine Martin Lead psychotherapist for Solace in York 
Ms Hannah Beyer  Student nurse 
Alyson Learmonth  Honorary Fellow, Durham University 
Dr Alison Wickert  Medicolegal Report Doctor 
Emma Simpson    Trustee Medecins Sans Frontiers (MSF) 
Dennis Kerr   Advanced Nurse Practitioner 
Ms Ella Abraham  Operations Coordinator  
Miss Rachel Rushmer  Volunteer 
Ms Chris Perks   Retired 
Katie Lawton   Doctor  
Miss Valerie Self  Volunteer ESOL Teacher to Refugees and Asylum Seekers 
Dr A Greenham   G.P. 
Dr. Tejshri Shah   Doctor  
Lesley Levane   Treasurer, East Sussex Freedom from Torture 



Joanna Knight   Programme Design Consultant 
Mrs Marta Letitia Voicu  Currently homemaker 
Jenny Poller   Doctor 
Dr Karen A Thomas  Freelance Journalist 
Sir David Nicholson  Former CEO NHS 
Dr Carl S M Hallam  MSF Doctor 
Ms Beth Malcomson   Medical Student  
Miss O Ogunleye  Doctor 
Mrs Rose Mccarthy  Refugee Council Volunteer Coordinator and NCT Expert Practitioner  
Laura Bridle   Midwife 
Florina Tudose    East European Resource Centre 
Dr Elizabeth Ashford  G.P. 
Miss Sarah Hoare  Nurse 
Clare Healy    Community Care Officer 
Dr Zarina Beg   GP 
Miss Alison Buchanan   Nurse 
Dr Virginia Leggatt  Retired GP 
Fran Miller   Psychotherapist for the NHS 
Eileen Webb   Retired 
Dr Peter Barwell  Retired 
Mr. Forbes Sharp  Country Director, MSF 
Dr Sarah C Walpole  Medical doctor, Co-director, Sustainable Healthcare Education network 
Professor John RW Yates Retired Hospital Consultant 
Dr Samihah Moazam  Public Health Registrar 
Dr Catherine Griffiths   Retired Health Care research  
Amy Fitzpatrick    Doctor 
Mr Julian Rowland  Retired 
Ms Amanda Weisbaum  Administrator 
Sally Walton   Renal Counsellor 
Dr Anna Jones   Public health consultant 
Ms Catherine O'Dwyer  Volunteer Justice & Peace Refugee Project 
Dr Maggie Eisner Medicolegal report writer, Freedom from Torture;  retired GP and GP Training 

Programme Director 
Professor Philip Home  Professor of Diabetes Medicine 
Dr Fathima Leila Marikar Bawa General Practitioner 
Ms Jane Shenton   Freelance Consultant  
Mrs Sheila Miklausic  Retired 
Belinda Goode   Team Manager 
Mrs. Ann Catherine  Semi retired vintage trader 
 Arthur Nigel Podmore Speight Doctor 
Michael Grande   GP 
Dr Michele O'Connor  Doctor - Specialist Registrar 
Rosa Roberts    Medical Doctor 
Dr Annie Amphlett  Trainee, Intensive Care  
Dr Maddy Gupta-Wright Public Health Registrar 
Dr Diane Watson  Consultant Anaesthetist 
Cressida Arkwright  Humanitarian Affairs Officer 
Lindsey Colbourne  Artist 
Kate Sumpter   Doctor 
Dr Martin Blanchard  Retired Consultant/Academic Psychiatrist 
Paul Foreman   International Aid Worker 
Dr E J Jackson   Consultant Psychiatrist 
Dr Edward Thomas  Researcher 
Jane Ellis   Doctor 
Jane Canning   Specialist Midwife 
Dr Rhiannon Davies  General Practitioner 
Dr Kathryn Clare  Public Health Registrar 



Dr Claire Rees   GP, RCGP JIC member 
Eleanor Hitchman  Psychologist 
Mr Martin Patrick Griffiths Consultant Vascular & Trauma Surgeon 
Eleanor Road   Consultant in Public Health 
Dr Julia Burne Medico-legal report writer for Freedom for Torture. Volunteer with special interest 

in Health Issues for Doncaster Conversation Club. Retired GP 
Elizsbeth. Roberts  Member of the Steering Group of Lancaster City of Sanctuary 
Dr Rebekah Garnham  GP 
Deborah Thompson  Public health doctor 
Miss Dana El-Hilu  Logistical Administrator 
Dr Clare van Halsema  NHS consultant physician 
Dr Rachel Hadden  GP 
Mrs Jane Graystone  Development Worker for Manchester City of Sanctuary 
Mr. Oliver Blensdorf  Retired 
Jan Waite   Retired 
Mr Peter Brooks  Doctor 
Mrs Alexandra Chitania   Healthcare Professional and fosterer of asylum seeker  
Dr Sue Moser   Associate Specialist Sexual Health, Volunteer Doctor Freedom from Torture 
Mr Thomas Crispin White Humanitarian Adviser 
Miss Jill Simpson Member of Croeso Arberth community sponsorship group and also mother of UK 

hospital doctor 
Temitope Yusuf   Operations manager, Charity 
Michael Abouyannis  Doctor 
Miss Sarah Trelfa  Complex Keyworker 
Mrs Melanie Kakkar  Registered Nurse (Learning Disability) / Psychological Therapist 
Judy Rogers   Community Development Worker, Vice Chair of Skipton Refugee Support Group 
Dr Celia Bangham  GP (retired) 
Miss Brigid Callaghan   Teacher 
Dr Rachel Bingham   Medical-legal reports doctor at Freedom from Torture, GP 
Ms Margaret Trivasse  Lead Psychological Therapist 
Trupti Kulkarni   Volunteer/concerned citizen 
Mr. Francis Rocha  Substance Misuse, Engagement and Outreach Worker 
Karen Varisco   Principal clinical pharmacist 
Professor Richard Wistreich Director of Research, Royal College of Music 
Miss Anna-Nina Koduah  Youth worker  
Peter Clark   Retired clergyman 
Dr Carl Reynolds  Wellcome Trust Clinical Research Training Fellow 
Dr Erica Pool   Doctor 
Domininka Kryzeviciute  Communications Coordinator 
Dr Peter Baker   Public Health Specialty Registrar 
Gill Godfrey   Lecturer 
Ekilborn   Medical Doctor, NHS Scotland and with MSF 
Dr Oly Todd   Dunhill Medical Trust Doctoral Research Fellow 
David Neligan    Registered nurse  
Dr Michael Marks  Lecturer in Infectious Diseases  
Claire Leggatt   Retired psychoanalyst and volunteer with Kent Refugee Action Network 
Alex Jarmitage   Paediatric Registrar 
Dr David Biles    General Practitioner Registrar 
Anne Hardy   Teacher 
Adam Sandell   General Practitioner 
Dr Jessica L Potter  Respiratory Registrar 
Mary Lowe   Community Development Officer at Newcastle Tenants and Residents Federation 
Mr Robert George Baker Retired 
Ameen Kamlana  GP 
Dr David McCoy   Professor of Global Public Health 
Liz Azzopardi   Doctor in sexual health 



Dr Michael Brown  Consultant Physician, Hospital for Tropical Diseases, University College Hospital & H
    on. Associate Professor, London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine 
Dr Victoria Johnston  Consultant infectious diseases 
Helen Orme   Registered Social Worker 
Dr Mahdad Noursadeghi Senior Lecturer and Honorary Consultant 
Professor Robin Bailey  Consultant Physician 
Dr Tom Parks   Specialist Registrar in Infectious Diseases and General Internal Medicine 
Dr Emma Coleman   GP ST  
John Asher   Settle Quaker Meeting Refugee Link 
Mrs Hazel Janet Clark  Secretary to Harrogate District of Sanctuary 
Dr Kouser Shaik   Consultant Psychiatrist  
Dr. Sharon Morad   NHS Consultant  
Dr Matilda Hill   Doctor 
Mr Phil Tomlinson  Retired, former NHS Manager 
Philip Gothard   Consultant Physician, UCLH 
Dr Emily Graves   Consultant Haematologist 
Dr Eimi Howse   GP Trainee 
Dr. Birgit Hauffe  GP 
Dr Sian Mia Williams  GP 
Dr R Ahmed   Junior doctor  
William Nicholas Gomes Freelance Journalist and Human Rights Defender  
Liz Watson   Retired NHS nurse 
S Nathan    Dr 
Professor Avril Loveless  Professor of Education 
Ms Jayne Churchill  Mental Health Nurse 
Martin Kettle   Home Affairs Adviser, Church of England Mission & Public Affairs Division 
Prof David Moore  Professor and Consultant in Infectious Diseases and Tropical Medicine.  
Dr Jonathan Broad  Paediatric Doctor 
Mili Shah   Consultant Dermatologist 
Chris Bailey   Physician 
Professor Chris Griffiths  Professor of Primary Care, Queen Mary University of London 
Dr Jessica Burke Paediatric  Registrar 
Dr Eimhin Ansbro  GP and health researcher 
Prof Ron Behrens  Consultant in Tropical and Travel Medicine 
Dr Lorna Kviat   SpR Oncology 
Daniel Robertson  Project Worker, Into the Mainstream health project 
Isabelle Fathimani  Charity worker 
Cristina Suarez, MD PhD  Academic clinical lecturer 
Dr Marta Gonzalez Sanz  Doctor 
Mike Scott   Retired 
Dr Megan Fisher  ST5 child and adolescent psychiatry trainee 
Miss Vanessa Zappi-Taylor Newcastle University Graduate 
Dr Holly Jenkins   Public Health Specialty Registrar 
Ms Nicolette Busuttil  PhD Researcher  
Jacqueline Morrish  Refugee Action Volunteer 
Ms Xim Phu   Midwife 
DR Sarah Logan   Consultant in Infectious Diseases 
Dr Isobel Spender   Public Health Registrar  
Izabela Jamrozik  Early Intervention Outreach Worker 
Dr Jonas Thompson-McCormick Specialty Registrar in Public Health 
Dr Heather Cooper-Waite Paediatrician  
Dr Stefanie Wittmann  Paediatrician 
Mrs Ruth A du Plessis  Specialty Registrar in Public Health 
Catherine Ralston. Ms.  Retired 
Mr Dominic Dee  Medical student 
Dr Elizabeth Hubbard  GP 
Kristin Fiedler   Senior registrar 



Liz Orlowski   Research Coordinator 
Dr Alison Lievesley  Doctor 
Rose Smith (RGN PhD)  Student nurse 
Ms Clare Cassidy  Community nurse for the Homeless 
Miss Catherine Thome  Cultural Mediator supervisor   
Mrs Jacqueline Sambrook  Student school Nurse 
Mr Stephen Brearley FRCS  Consultant Surgeon 
Mrs Sue Garland  Neighbourhood Manager Children’s Community Nursing Services 
Dr Jeremy Landor  Teacher 
Paul Catterall   Open Door North East, CEO 
Owen Temple   County Councillor 
Mr Andy Burger-Seed  Project Coordinator 
Mrs Elizabeth Temple  Retired teacher 
Dr Anne Solomon  GP 
Anneken Marshall RN   Specialist community public health nurse 5-19 
Dr Andrew Beare-Winter Locum Consultant Dermatologist 
Temitope Fisayo  Medical student 
Dr Mary Anderson  GP appraiser, Medicolegal report writer  
Ms.Alison Chalk   Local Marketing Assistant 
Professor Alastair Watson Professor of Translational Medicine 
Dr S Jane Passmore  Specialty Doctor Paediatric Oncology 
Dr Sally Jowett   GP 
Dr Dominik Zenner  General Practitioner 
Amy Clements   Solicitor  
Mr Amir Raki   Refugee Response Coordinator 
Dr Klaus Misch   Consultant Physician to the Skin Dept 
Dr Andrew Martin Hoy  Consultant in Palliative Medicine 
Mr Jonathan Shapey  Neurosurgery Fellow 
Dr Piotr Kuhiwczak  Service Coordinator 
Jill Jefferies    Deputy Director 
Ms Rosalyn Clare  Volunteer coordinator 
Dr Ron Singer   Retired GP 
Dr Katie Thomas  CT3 Psychiatry 
D Anna Checkley  Infectious diseases/ tropical medicine consultant 
MRS Pauline Bostock  SRN 
Sophie Yates   Operations Manager, Positive Money 
Dr Victoria M L Jolliffe  Consultant Dermatologist 
Dr joseph Rylands  Doctor 
Dr Lucy Dobson   ST5 Doctor, Obstetrics & Gynaecology 
Mrs Rosemary Nicholson Retired Hospital Social Worker 
Miss Portia Rose Gibson  Student 
Rosemary Allen Volunteer  Support worker 
Matthew Burge   Social Impact Evaluator 
Lucy west   SHO 
Dr Lola Fakoya-Sales  Doctor 
Dr Kush Naker   Infectious Diseases and Tropical Medicine 
Ms Jude Hawes   Specialist Services & Equalities Manager 
Dr Tamara Jamil  Emergency Medicine Registrar 
The Revd F Brian Allen   Retired NHS Chaplaincy Team Leader  
Mr Ian Marshall   Therapist, Counsellor 
Rosemary Allen   Volunteer Support Worker 
Maryam Omar   Medical Doctor 
Mr Robert McFarland  Non Executive Director and Surgeon 
Dr Alice Kociejowski  Doctor 
Monica Minardi   EM Consultant 
Dr Tomi Bajomo  Nil 
Dr Amutha Anpananthar Consultant in Paediatric Emergency Medicine 



Debi Clark   Nightstop NE Project Worker 
Aidan Taylor   Cardiac Nurse Specialist 
Dr Hannah Theodorou  GP, Doctors of the World 
Dr Laura O'Loghlen  GP 
Ms Elaine O'Neill   Heart failure Nurse Specialist  
Dr Helen Brown   Locum consultant elderly care 
Ms Jess Pugh   Anti-Human Trafficking Advocate  
Clara Chong   Registrar, Paediatric surgery 
Dr Amy Gimson   Junior doctor 
Deborah Stillman   Anti-Human Trafficking Advocate  
Dr Sarah Wookey  GP 
Mr Andrew Lawton  Integration Services Manager at Refugee Council 
Dr Albert Poon   General Practitioner 
Benjamin Bloom  Consultant in Emergency Medicine 
Thomas Samuels  MSc student, LSHTM and ED SHO, Barking Havering and Redbridge University Trust  
Jane Kelly   Member of Southwark Day Centre for Asylum Seekers management committee 
Dr James Todd   Foundation year one 
Dr David McGregor  A&E Registrar 
Elizabeth Walton   Call handler for NHS111 and volunteer office worker for WERS, Newcastle 
Dr Neil Campbell Grant  Unemployed 
Dr Andrea Dexter  General Medical Practitioner 
Dr Janki Patel FY2  Foundation Year 2 doctor 
Dr Tristan Barber  Consultant Physician 
Alyson Froud   Nurse 
Dr Harry Lynch MRCPCH Paediatric Registrar 
Anna Kelly    Doctor  
Dr Francesca Leigh  GP 
Miss Ramona Constantin Migrant organiser  
James Spearing   Communications Adviser  
Dr Zosia Bredow  Emergency Medicine Junior Doctor 
Mrs Sara Lawton   Practice nurse  
Alice Cutler   Welcome Centre Manager, Bristol Refugee Rights 
Carolyn Gelenter  Teacher 
Dr Thomas McKearney  Junior doctor 
Dr Marc Woodman   Senior house officer  
Mrs Pauline Hayward  Registrar (Sessional) 
Ms Frances Bernstein  Musician 
Alison Grant   Professor of International Health 
Fateha Begum   Clinical Administrator 
Ian M Summerskill  Destitution Project Coordinator 
Lindsay Wrighy   Social worker 
Dr Benjamin Jeffs  Consultant in infectious diseases 
Miss Elly Wakeling   NHS Medicines Optimisation Pharmacist 
Graziella Quattrocchi  Medical Doctor 
Dr Thomas Elias   Doctor 
Dr Rachel Evans   Emergency Medicine Academic Clinical Fellow 
Anne-Catherine Le Deunff Art Therapist/ Art Psychotherapist 
Ameen Kamlana  GP 
Dr Emma Wall   Academic Clinical Lecturer 
Dr Alison Summers  Psychiatrist, psychotherapist 
Ms Alison Ricketts  Public Health Nurse 
Umamah Ahmed  GPST2 
Mr Peter Laurence Smith Retired 
Dr Edward Cross  Office Manager at West End Refugee Service 
Dr Thomas Sammut  Medical Doctor, MSc student LSHTM 
George Lawson   Doctor 
Mrs. Joanna Dejardin  Retired 



Ms Gill Shirmer    Retired  
Tom Hoare   Clinical psychologist  
Deborah Moss   Advice Services Supervisor 
Dr Rebecca Wilson  Paediatric trainee ST7 HEENW 
Rachel Boot   Account Manager 
Ms Juliet Molteno  Physiotherapist 
Matthew Bowker  Doctor 
Wendy Fereday   Retired headteacher 
Adam Partington  Medical device developer  
Dr Lucy O'Malley   Lecturer in Health Research  
Dr Ewan Gourlay  Doctor 
Ms Hannah O'Sullivan   Registered midwife 
Abigail Briggs    Senior Midwife 
Alice Lee   Doctor 
Dr Peter McCourt  FY1 Doctor 
Dr Mary Holloway   Specialty Doctor in Palliative Medicine 
Ms Victoria Jesper  Diagnostic Radiographer and Society of Radiographers Industrial Relations Rep 
Anna Nicholson-Lailey  Doctor 
Jordan Smith   Trainee Social Worker 
Mary Mather   Retired 
Dinah Beckett   Social worker 
Miss Brigid Bell   Student 
Miss Hannah Morrow  Doctor 
Miss Ellis R C Stansfield  Seamstress 
Mr David Thomas Weaver Company Director 
Florence Grover   Child minder 
Mr Ged Isaac   Logistic Support 
Mr Theo Jackson  Masters Student 
Dr Piyush Pushkar  Psychiatry doctor  
Dr Olukemi Adeyemi  Public Health registrar 
Dr Leonie Walker  Junior doctor 
Dr Eleanor Woolley  Doctor 
Ms Megan Baxter  Administrator  
Dr Katherine White  Gastroenterology ST6  
Miss Helen Campbell  Senior Associate and Director 
Andrew Stamatakis-Brown Self-Employed 
Dr Semira Kwabi  Doctor 
Mr Michael Jonathan Parker Head of Middle School, Head of Geology, Principal Examiner AS level Geology 
James Wilson   Medical doctor 
Dr Katherine MB Ajdukiewicz  Doctor 
Dr Elaine Parker   Doctor 
Mrs Elizabeth Rudd  Retired nurse 
Miss Roxanne Hall   University student  
Lorna Mundy   Occupational Therapist 
Dr S.R.Anderson  Doctor 
Miriam Ballatd   Destitution Caseworker  
Dr Jonathan Rippin  Consultant Physician 
Andrew Nuttall   Massage Therapist 
Dr Louise Tomkow  Doctor 
Jenny Scott-Thompson  Concerned patient, IT manager 
Ms. Michelle Wong Jackson Speech and Language Therapist 
Martin Dedicoat  Physician 
Mr Tim Brooke   Trustee of Coventry Refugee & Migrant Centre 
Caroline Bedale   Retired NHS worker 
Eliza Christopherson  Teaching Assistant 
Vickie Hawkins   Executive Director 
Mrs Patricia Buckey   NSPCC service manager  



Rayah Feldman    Chair Hackney Migrant Centre 
Ella Johnson   Outreach Advocacy Worker 
Ms Haley Siverns  Human rights activist 
Dr Brid Dinneen   Doctor  
Ruth Valentine   Retired voluntary sector consultant 
JMrs Jackie Capitani  Core Services Manager 
MR Sean Stevens   Psychotherapist 
Ms. Katairna Horrox  Art Therapist 
Dr. Mischa Rose   Company Director 
Dr Elizabeth Anderson  Consultant in Sexual and Reproductive Health 
David Wenk   Self 
Sarah Boutros   Paediatric Registrar 
Peter Gowland,Mr.  Project Development Officer 
Dr Christopher Wood  Consultant HIV Physician 
Mr M Bibby   Paramedic 
Dawn Laker   Proofreader 
Swati Physio   Physio 
Mairi Milmore    Bliss Champion 
StJohn Bird   Student 
Mrs S W   Self employed 
Dr Helen Devine  Neurology registrar 
Professor Martin Milton  Professor of Counselling Psychology, Consultant Psychologist 
Dr Samantha Maden  Doctor  
Mr Nicholas Lax   Actuary 
Dr Rhodri Morgan-Smith Emergency Medicine registrar 
Miss Anne Gibson  Carer Support Worker 
Dr Anna Pease   Medical Researcher 
Mudassar Rashid  Medical Student 
Dr Alan Shirley   GP 
Ms Kelly Webb-Davies  Teacher 
Dr David Cundall  Retired paediatrician 
Sara Hodgkinson  PhD student 
Dr Jessica Mott   GP 
Sue Quinn Aziz    Chair of Cardiff & Vale Sanctuary Support 
Mrs Juliette Elwick   Teacher  
Georgia Ladbury   Health Scientist 
Mr Andres Florez  City Hearts North West Outreach Manager 
Subhash Pandeya  Manager 
Mrs. Linda Adhana  As Individual 
Mrs Viki McIver   Marketing Manager 
Dr Dermot McGuckin  Specialty Training Registrar in Anaesthetics 
Shyamantha Asokan  Communications officer 
Dr Sion Williams  Medical Registrar, LNWH NHS trust 
Dr Elisabeth Paul   GP 
Kate Turple   Student 
Bethany Jakubowski  Researcher in Pregnancy 
Mrs Sarah Dunn   Teacher 
Dr Jen Chesters   Neuroscience Researcher/Speech and Language Therapist 
Rowena Lewis   ASD consultant 
Mrs Carolyn Griffiths  Charity volunteer 
Dr. Rebecca Inglis  ICU registrar 
Denis Burke    Retired  
Matt Blacker   Project Manager 
Lynda A. Elliott   User Researcher and humanitarian  
Christine Adcock  Retired clinical psychologist 
Ellen Kiely   Outreach Development Manager 
Miss Sophie Franks   Midwife  



Dr Berry Beaumont  Doctor 
Dr Goli Haidari   ST5 GUM 
Debbie Thinas   Chair 
Mx Sascha Amel-Kheir  Director of Breaking the Binary 
Fran Bury   Public Health Registrar 
Helen Cooper    Doctor  
Dr Sarah Maltby  Physician 
Mrs Helen Mary Elster Jones Mother 
Dr Stephen Nickless  Retired GP 
Jeancmron   Retired 
Mr J.M.Andrews  Librarian 
Ms. Abbie Rickards   Paediatric Respiratory Nurse Specialist  
Professor Jane Wheelock Professor Emerita, Volunteer Advocate with Bristol Mind 
Mrs Jane Spivey   Dietitian 
Ms Elizabeth Gordon  CCo Founder of Freedom from Torture 
Angela Burnett   Lead Doctor, Freedom from Torture 
 
 

 

 

 

 


